# Legal Alert

## LABOR & EMPLOYMENT LAW

February 2012

## NLRB Memo Provides Further Guidance on Employee Use of Social Media

The National Labor Relations Board (NLRB) has continued to invalidate employer social networking policies for interfering with protected activity by employees. In a memo issued last week, NLRB Acting General Counsel Lafe Solomon disclosed that in five of seven recently decided cases, the Board found the employer's policy to be unlawful and would have struck down a

sixth if not for an employer rewrite.

The Acting General Counsel's Operations Management Memorandum, which followed a similar August 2011 report, actually discussed 14 new cases, some concerning questions about social media policies maintained by employers, and others concerning discharges of employees after the employees posted comments to Facebook. It provides further guidance to employers seeking to implement effective policies without subjecting themselves to undue legal risk.

Regarding social media policies, the memorandum addressed seven cases. Policies considered unlawfully broad included the following prohibitions:

- "Making disparaging comments about the company through any media, including online blogs, other electronic media or through the media"
- Identifying oneself as the Employer's employee unless discussing terms and conditions of employment in an appropriate manner
- Using social media to engage in unprofessional communication that could negatively impact the Employer's reputation or interfere with the Employer's mission or unprofessional/inappropriate communication regarding members of the Employer's community
- Disclosing or communicating information of a confidential, sensitive, or non-public nature concerning the company without prior approval; Using the company's name outside the course of business without prior approval; Publishing any representation about the company without prior approval; Failing to obtain approval from the company prior to identifying as an employee of the company on social networking sites

#### **HIGHLIGHTS**

NLRB memo provides further guidance on employee use of social media

The memo addresses seven social media policy cases. Within those cases, five policies were found to be unlawfully broad.

Employers are cautioned to ensure that social media policies do not chill or limit discussions regarding wages and working conditions among employees The one policy considered lawful provided examples of the type of information it prohibited employees from posting to social media sites, such as "personal health information about customers or patients" and "embargoed information," such as launch and release dates and pending reorganizations."

The remaining cases addressed discharges of employees after those employees posted comments to Facebook. The NLRB upheld one discharge because the employee's posting was not work-related. In the other cases, the discharges were found unlawful because they were based on unlawful policies.

The memorandum confirms two main situations in which employers may face issues:

- 1. The implementation of overbroad policies that can be read to prohibit discussion of wages and working conditions among employees; and
- 2. Termination or other discipline based on an employee's social media post discussing or planning group action regarding wages or working conditions (though the NLRB confirms that an employee's comments on social media are generally not considered protected activity if they are "mere gripes not made in relation to group activity among employees").

Employers are cautioned to ensure that social media policies do not chill or limit discussions regarding wages and working conditions among employees and, prior to taking action against employees for comments made on Facebook or other social media outlets, that such comments do not amount to the type of speech protected by the NLRA.

To obtain more information, please contact the Barnes & Thornburg Labor and Employment attorney with whom you work, or a leader of the firm's Labor and Employment Law Department in the following offices:

Kenneth J. Yerkes Chair	John T.L. Koenig Atlanta	Norma W. Zeitler Chicago
(317) 231-7513	(404) 264-4018	(312) 214-8312
William A. Nolan	Eric H.J. Stahlhut	Mark S. Kittaka
Columbus	Elkhart	Fort Wayne
(614) 628-1401	(574) 296-2524	(260) 425-4616
Michael A. Snapper	Peter A. Morse	Scott J. Witlin
Grand Rapids	Indianapolis	Los Angeles
(616) 742-3947	(317) 231-7794	(310) 284-3777
Tina Syring Petrocchi,	Janilyn Brouwer Daub,	Teresa L. Jakubowski,
Minneapolis	South Bend	Washington, D.C.
(612) 367-8705	(574) 237-1139	(202) 371-6366

### BARNES & THORNBURGLLP

Visit us online at www.btlaw.com or view our labor relations blog at www.btlaborrelations.com.

© 2012 Barnes & Thornburg LLP. All Rights Reserved. This page, and all information on it, is proprietary and the property of Barnes & Thornburg LLP. It may not be reproduced, in any form, without the express written consent of Barnes & Thornburg LLP.

This Barnes & Thornburg LLP publication should not be construed as legal advice or legal opinion on any specific facts or circumstances. The contents are intended for general informational purposes only, and you are urged to consult your own lawyer on any specific legal questions you may have concerning your situation.

